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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 
ST ALBANS GROUP OF AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL
 HELD ON WEDNESDAY MAY 9TH 2012
(Website www.amnesty.org.uk/stalbans)

1.   
PRESENT:   
Tim Abrahams, Irene Austin, Mike Bennett,  Louise  Chick, Andrew Coleby, Suzy Hope, Debbie Maya, Karla Siswick, Peter Smith (Secretary), HollyThompson, Peter Vincent, Oliver Walton (new member), Penny Williams (Chair).
Apologies for Absence:  Frances Davies, Sue Fakes, Jon Holden, Panos Yfantoudas.
Oliver was welcomed to his first meeting and introductions were made.

2.  FINANCES AND FUNDRAISING:

· The charity preview of ‘Under The Stars’ took place at the Abbey 
Theatre on April 26. Of the 78 tickets we had for sale at £10, 60 were sold.
The raffle Sue Jameson kindly organised raised £98. The cost of the tickets themselves was £100.  There were £3 in donations. Holly took round a petition to the authorities in Mexico about a migrants’ shelter under threat there. Penny thanks all who supported the event and is in turn thanked for all her work organising it.
· It was agreed to give £500 to AIUK immediately. [This has been done.]
· It is hoped that we shall cover at least part of the costs of our 4th
Annual Joint  Meeting with the Univ. Herts Student Law Society on March 13  (the showing of the film ‘Outside The law. Stories from Guantanamo’) by a donation from Klearchos at the University. 
· All hourly slots for the street collection at the Quadrant, St Albans, on 
May 19th are filled.
· We plan to give again, when published, a copy of the AI Report 2012 

to our 3 MPs, the St Albans Central and the Abbey Libraries and have one for the Group.
3.  CAMPAIGNS:

CASA: Peter Smith had 2 letters for signature,1 for Mexico,1 for Honduras.

Mexico: We write about death threats to Father Alejandro Solalinde.

He runs a centre for migrants en route for the USA in Ixtepec, Oaxaca,

who are frequently victims of criminal gangs and badly treated by Mexican officials. They have been blamed for a recent murder. We ask for protection of the priest, centre staff and the migrants.
Honduras: 4 members of the prominent human rights organisation Committee of the Families of the Detained and Disappeared in Honduras
(COFADEH) have recently been attacked, threatened and harassed. AI believes their lives are in danger and asks for their protection. In November 2009 the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights  called for such protection for COFADEH members and their immediate families.

El Salvador: We signed a card of encouragement to the Serrano Cruz family: the children Erlinda and Ernestina disappeared 30 years ago on June 2 during the armed conflict in El Salvador and the family is still trying to trace them.
Russia Campaign:

Letters were signed in regard to:
· The attack of police and state oil staff on journalists. We express 
concern about the beating up of journalists, including Idrak Abbasov, who were observing and filming  the demolition of homes near Baku by hundreds of workers from the State Oil Company of Azerbaijan (SOCAR).
· The release of Jabbar Savalan from military service. He was held in 

detention for his political beliefs but released on 26 December last year. However, he has been conscripted illegally into the army. He is an undergraduate and is also deaf in one ear. We ask for his release from military service on the grounds that he is a student at Sumgayit University. 

· The release of rock group members immediately and unconditionally. 

Nadezhda Tolokonnikova and Maria Alekhina were arrested on March 4 and Ekaterina Samutsevich on March 15, and as members of a punk rock group were charged with hooliganism for allegedly performing a protest song in Moscow’s Christ The Saviour Cathedral  on 21 February this year.
China Campaign:

· Peter Vincent introduced 2 cases, that of Dhondup Wangchen, a 
Tibetan filmmaker and prisoner of conscience, sentenced in December 2009 to 6 years’ imprisonment for ‘subversion of state power’. We are invited to send him individually a card of encouragement, with a message in Tibetan provided.
· We also wrote about Falun Gong practitioner Zhou Xiangyang, who 

has been held (reportedly) in the Gangbei prison in Tianjin City since March 5, 2011. He has told his family that he can no longer take the torment. He has been on hunger strike and we don’t know if he is still alive. Nonetheless, we have to work on the assumption that he may be alive and still suffering. We have called for his release on medical parole.

Women’s  Rights Campaign: Tim is looking after this campaign.  Holly had talked to Bethan about it at the AIUK  AGM. Bethan confirmed that all funding for women’s rights had been set aside for general campaigning in the Middle East, nothing specially for FGM (female genital mutilation.)

Penny made the point that this is a key moment for women’s rights, with the changes in the Middle East, and the possibility of a fundamental shift there in the place of women in society. There is apparently  campaigning
against  FGM  in Ireland and  in Europe. Can we link up with them? Tim

expects to be in contact with AIUK HQ again.

Refugee Campaign: A Group Campaign Update of the AIUK Refugee
Programme with a Refugee Week Briefing (18-24 June) has been received. Irene drew out various points: the Simple Acts Campaign

tries to inspire people to use small, everyday actions to change perceptions of refugees - visit www.refugeeweek.org.uk/simple-acts;

the plan to use more charter flights for enforced removals of failed asylum seekers and less scheduled flights might be prompted by the wish to avoid

reactions by other passengers to distress on the part of those being removed on scheduled flights; our authorities can be slow to recognize

deteriorating human rights situations in their ‘country guidances’ to

countries to which failed asylum seekers are to be removed.  Irene
plans a letter to the local press for Refugee Week. If you have ideas for the Week, please contact Irene.  
Corporate Accountability:  Louise (Chick) had circulated on May 9 details of an AIUK on-line petition in this campaign, demanding that Shell clean up the pollution its oil drilling has caused in the Niger Delta. In the second campaign she looks after, Control Arms,  Louise said that long-prepared negotiations on a global Arms Trade Treaty are due to start at the United Nations in July. Efforts for the Treaty have already advanced further than many thought possible.
Libya:  In an action available from the AIUK 2012 AGM, we write to the Libyan Embassy in London, expressing concern about on-going human rights violations, including arbitrary detention, torture, extrajudicial executions and forced displacements, by armed militia in Libya. A new Libya must be built on a basis of respect for human rights and the rule of law.
Monthly Action: May 2012: United Kingdom: From 6 April 2012 there are changes to the Overseas Domestic Worker Visa, and its rules affecting overseas domestic workers. They will now only be allowed to enter Britain for a maximum of 6 months and will not be allowed to change employer.

Thr prohibition on changing employer leaves migrant domestic workers open to exploitation. Without this vital protection, domestic workers whose employment rights have been violated would be unable to seek redress or leave their employer for fear of being found in breach of their immigration status and deported. We ask the Home Secretary to reconsider.

USA: Guantanamo Bay: We sent a copy of the petition against Guantanamo Bay which was signed by many of the attendees at the screening of the film ‘Outside The Law’ on March 13, to Anne Main, St Albans MP, who forwarded it to the Foreign Office. The Minister there,

Alistair Burt has replied to Anne Main, who in turn has forwarded his reply to us.His reply is clear: ‘The UK believes that indefinite detention without review or fair trial is unacceptable and that Guantanamo Bay should be closed.’On the fate of Shaker Aamer, the last remaining former UK legal resident, he writes: ’The ultimate decision in respect of Mr Aamer’s release remains one for the US to make. Nevertheless, the UK remains committed to securing the release and return to the UK of Mr Aamer, as soon as possible.’ 

4.   MISCELLANEOUS:

· Penny had suggested that we invite Hilary Tyrrell to talk about her

experiences visiting olive farmers and villages in Palestine. The view was expressed that we should take a balanced look at the Israel-Palestine issue. Animated discussion followed, in which it was said the Group was open to hear the Israeli  side of the issue too. A vote was taken and the great majority of Group members were in favour of inviting Hilary. [Penny has invited her to come to speak at our October meeting]
· We need some more of the orange leaflets about the Group. Louise 
(Chick) kindly volunteered to look after this.

· Holly is kindly looking after the setting up of the new Group website. 
(AIUK is phasing out the old website structures.) It looks as though the new format  will be simpler and more flexible in some ways. We shan’t
see exactly how it will link to the AIUK HQ  and other Group websites,
until the HQ website goes live.

· Holly, Louise (Strange) and Peter (Smith) all enjoyed attendance at 

the  AIUK 2012 Annual Conference and AGM and Holly and Peter gave snippets of what they had seen and learnt. 

· Schedule of speakers for forthcoming meetings. July 11th: Barrie Hay,

Regional Coordinator for the Former Soviet Union on human rights in the FSU; September 12: Demelza Hauser, Board member of Child Soldiers International on child soldiers and her missions while working for Amnesty; October  10: Hilary Tyrrell of St Albans Friends of Husan on her experiences in Palestine and visits to olive farmers and villages there.
5.   Next meeting: On Wednesday 13 June 2012 at 8 pm at the Friends Meeting House, 7 Upper Lattimore Road, St Albans AL1 3UD.
………………………………………………………………………………...
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